BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Tuesday, December 27, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectman Jordan joined via ZOOM
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the December 12, 2022 Selectmen’s meetings were submitted for approval.
Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending December 22, 2022 in the amount of $160,693.49 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending December 21, 2022 in the amount of $1,353,804.75 ($1,000,000.00 is the school partial payment, $77,875.00 is for the Sewer BAN interest payment, $24,805.00 if for the NH Municipal Bond Bank Payment and $251,124.75 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Abatement for Elizabeth Massa, map and lot 023-039-003-D in the amount of $2,946.19 was submitted for approval.

Veteran’s Credit for map and lot 015-001-007 in the amount of $750.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.   Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

BUSINESS
FIRE

Purchase order Industrial Protection Services LLC for a “Jaws of Life” and accessories in the amount of $12,820.00 was submitted for approval.  Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo explained the old one is in disrepair. The new one has a battery and will keep its charge longer. This will be paid from the revolving fund.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Industrial Protection Services LLC for a “Jaws of Life” and accessories in the amount of $12,820.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0. Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  
ADMINISTRATION

Purchase order to Kase Printing for 800 printed 2022 Town Reports in the amount of $3,500.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Kase Printing for 800 printed 2022 Town Reports in the amount of $3,500.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

7:15 PUBLIC HEARING – NH Department of Safety Grant

Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing notice to accept $50,000.00 from the NH Department of Safety to be used by the Epping Police Department for body cameras.

After the notice was read and comments by the Board of Selectmen the public hearing was opened to the public.  As there were no public comments, the public hearing was closed.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the grant of $50,000.00 from the NH Department of Safety for body cameras. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

POLICE

Purchase Order to Axon Enterprise Inc. for 22 Body Camera’s in the amount of $78,957.19 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Axon Enterprise Inc. for 22 Body Camera’s in the amount of $78,957.19.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

STAR SPEEDWAY SCHEDULE
Star Speedway Schedule for 2023 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Star Speedway Schedule for 2023 as submitted. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

CEMETERY
Purchase Order to AAI Tree Service in the amount of $800.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to AAI Tree Service in the amount of $800.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  
ENCUMBRANCES
Purchase orders that need to be encumbered are as follows:  Eastern Minerals in the amount of $21,379.91, Stantec in the amount of $9,725.00, Adamson Industries in the amount of $29,247.20, Tactical Distributors in the amount of $6,000.00, Summit Signs in the amount of $1,597.50, Axon Enterprises in the amount of $78,957.19 and AAI Tree Service in the amount of $800.00, encumbrances totaling $147,706.80 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase orders that need to be encumbered are as follows:  Eastern Minerals in the amount of $21,379.91, Stantec in the amount of $9,725.00, Adamson Industries in the amount of $29,247.20, Tactical Distributors in the amount of $6,000.00, Summit Signs in the amount of $1,597.50, Axon Enterprises in the amount of $78,957.19 and AAI Tree Service in the amount of $800.00, encumbrances totaling $147,706.80. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  
SELECTMEN CANDIDATES

David Stearns, Aaron Dupuis, Joe Lombardo, Pam Tibbetts, Steve Thomas and Robert Hodgman came before the board to interview for the Selectman Vacancy.  Chairman Trombley explained the procedure; candidates will be given 5 minutes to introduce themselves, Selectmen will ask questions then the Selectmen will hopefully have a consensus for a candidate. A brief overview of the candidates follows:
Robert Hodgeman withdrew his name for the position. 
David Stearns has lived in Epping for eight months and is interested in being part of the community. He is not up to date on town politics but would like to assist on the technical side of purchase orders to procure services.  He is willing to run for Selectman in March.
Aaron Dupuis has lived in Epping for one and a half years and would like to be part of the Epping community.  He has been on committees through work but not on a local government board.  Mr. Dupuis is not up to date on town politics but worked for former Senator Ayottes Community Outreach Program.  He is willing to run for Selectman in March.

Joe Lombardo is the Assistant Fire Chief for the Town of Epping and has lived in town for six years.  He has worked with the Epping Board of Selectmen as a representative for a town business for 25 years.  He has been a Selectman in the Town of Lee.  He is up to date and involved in town budgets and challenges.
Steve Thomas has lived in the Town of Epping for eleven years.  He ran for Selectman in 2022 and only lost by 4.1%.  He has been on the Budget Committee in Epping and on the School Board in a town he lived previously.  Mr. Thomas has the flexibility, desire and knowledge of town politics to be a Selectman.  He is willing to run for Selectman in March.

Pam Tibbetts has lived in Epping for 28 years and has owned Checkers Barber Shop.  She was on the School Board, a representative to the Budget Committee and was one of the residents that started the Lyons Club.   Mrs. Tibbetts is a host for the Block Party downtown in October. She is willing run for Selectman in March.

The Board deliberated and narrowed the field to three candidates; Steve Thomas, Joe Lombardo and Pam Tibbetts.  After further deliberations the candidate’s field was reduced to two; Steve Thomas and Pam Tibbetts.  Selectman Gauthier then put forth the following motion:
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to appoint Pamela Tibbetts to the Board of Selection until the March Elections.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan and Chairman Trombley all voting aye.  

For full details refer to the ETV tape.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced the next meeting will be on Tuesday, January 10, 2023.  The Public Hearing is on Wednesday, January 11, 2023.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said there were some issues with the Transfer Station stickers and having different scenarios.  Mr. Dodge asked for confirmation that the rules/protocols should stay the same until a decision can be made on any changes if needed.  The Board of Selectmen agreed the rules will be status quo until that discussion.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectmen Gauthier wished everyone a happy and safe New Year.
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody is anxious with the Master Plan information being out of date.  The town plan has not been updated with the concerns the Water and Sewer Department are having.  The open space needs should be met.  He would like to see a monitorium on building with W&S hookups.  Town Administrator said they don’t have to wait three years before updating the Master Plan.
Selectman Cody thanked everyone who brought Santa through town.  The parade was well received and the Fire Department is appreciated.
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectmen Jordan had logged off of ZOOM.
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley asked John Clark to report on the fire alarm panel at the library.  Mr. Clark said the alarm on the alarm panel does not work.  It is the opinion that it is human error regarding who built the equipment or who inspected it.  A third party needs to come in to inspect the alarm.  The sprinklers sill work and procedures are still in place so the library can be used.  Chairman Trombley would like to look at the contract for the alarm.
Chairman Trombley reviewed the budget schedule.  Next Tuesday January 4th the Budget Committee will be reviewing the school teacher’s union contracts.  Tuesday the 10th at the Selectmen’s meeting the Warrant Articles need to be reviewed.  A decision on presenting the town budget without the Water and Sewer Budget included and/or the Water and Sewer Budget split needs to be made.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge will explore the pros and cons regarding splitting W&S from the operating budget.  January 11th is the Public Hearing.
Chairman Trombley wished everyone a Happy New Year.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Robert Hodgman announced Wayne Mott will be at the Civil War Table this spring.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
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